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Abstract	

As	business	anthropologists,	we	are	often	called	upon	to	work	on	
organizational	change	initiatives	as	members	of	a	change	team.		This	
article	is	the	story	of	one	organizational	change	initiative	involving	a	
global	top	management	team	in	a	healthcare	division	of	a	large	
multinational	firm	and	the	research	that	was	used	as	the	basis	for	
implementing	change	in	the	top	management	team	and	subsequently	in	
the	division	as	a	whole.		Specifically,	the	article	focuses	on	how	the	change	
team,	of	which	I	was	a	part,	communicated	the	research	results	to	the	top	
management	team	and	to	employees	of	the	company	by	presenting	the	
results	in	a	map	that	became	a	boundary	object,	that	facilitating	
translation	across	diverse	groups,	joint	sensemaking,	and	local	action	in	
the	change	process.			
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Introduction	

As	business	anthropologists,	we	are	often	called	upon	to	work	on	
organizational	change	initiatives	as	members	of	a	change	team.		In	these	
change	teams,	it	is	common	for	us	to	assume	the	role	of	“culture	expert”.		
This	role	can	entail	providing	culture	general	or	culture	specific	
knowledge	about	organizational,	occupational,	and	national	or	societal	
culture,	or	it	can	mean	investigating	a	specific	culture	or	cultures	involved	
in	a	change	effort	to	help	with	the	design,	implementation,	and	ongoing	
evaluation	of	the	change	effort.		In	these	investigations,	research	is	
generally	conducted	initially	to	assess	the	change	context.		
Anthropologists	who	do	ethnographic	work	as	part	of	the	research	effort	
can	work	alone	or	with	other	team	members	from	different	disciplines.		
However	the	research	is	conducted,	there	comes	a	point	at	which	the	
research	results	must	be	communicated	and	used	to	facilitate	the	change	
effort	and,	hopefully,	to	help	ensure	a	successful	change	process	and	
outcome.			

	 This	article	is	about	one	organizational	change	initiative	involving	
a	global	top	management	team	in	a	healthcare	division	of	a	large	
multinational	firm	and	the	research	that	was	used	as	the	basis	for	
implementing	change	in	the	top	management	team	and	subsequently	in	
the	company	as	a	whole.		Specifically,	the	article	focuses	on	how	the	
change	team,	of	which	I	was	a	part,	communicated	the	research	results	to	
the	top	management	team	and	to	the	employees	of	the	company	by	
presenting	the	results	as	a	boundary	object	that	facilitated	translation	
across	diverse	groups	and	sensemaking	in	the	change	process.			

	 Before	beginning	the	story	of	the	organizational	change	initiative,	
I	provide	a	brief	definition	of	boundary	objects	and	an	introduction	to	
their	use	as	tools	for	translation	and	the	achievement	of	shared	meaning	
and	understanding.		The	story	itself	starts	with	a	description	of	the	
situation	at	the	healthcare	division	when	the	research	began,	including	
how	the	change	team	was	formed,	followed	by	an	outline	of	the	research	
process	to	design	the	change	solution.		The	story	continues	with	how	the	
change	team	developed	a	research	results	map	that	ultimately	became	a	
boundary	object	helping	to	create	and	reinforce	organizational	change	
not	only	in	the	top	management	team	but	also	ultimately	in	the	company	
as	a	whole.	

	

Boundary	objects	as	translation	and	sensemaking	tools	

The	theory	of	boundary	objects	has	been	part	of	the	anthropological	
tradition,	especially	in	practicing	anthropology,	since	Starr	and	Griesemer	
(1989)	introduced	the	notion	of	the	boundary	object	on	the	basis	of	an	
ethnographic	study	they	conducted	in	1989	of	science	teams	and	how	
they	coordinated	their	scientific	work	(Trompette	and	Vinck	2009).		
Boundary	objects	emerge	as	various	heterogeneous	actors	belonging	to	



Journal	of	Business	Anthropology,	7(1),	Spring	2018	
	

	34	

different	social	worlds	are	called	upon	to	cooperate	and	to	coordinate	
their	work.			Boundary	objects	help	people	with	diverse	perspectives	
create	common	understanding	and	meaning	without	losing	the	diversity	
of	their	different	social	worlds	and	the	knowledge	that	comes	with	them:	

The	solutions	invented	by	actors	in	context	would	seem	to	be	of	
two	types:	the	standardisation	of	methods	and	the	development	of	
boundary	objects.	And	this	concerns	abstract	or	concrete	objects,	
whose	structure	is	sufficiently	common	to	several	social	worlds	to	
ensure	minimum	identity	in	terms	of	the	intersection	whilst	being	
sufficiently	flexible	to	adapt	to	the	specific	needs	and	constraints	
of	each	of	these	worlds.	These	boundary	objects	are	supposed	to	
maximise	both	the	autonomy	of	these	social	worlds	and	
communication	between	them.	The	notion	is	therefore	closely	
linked	to	issues	of	shared	meaning	and	interpretation.		It	
supposes	the	existence	of	a	minimal	structure	of	knowledge	which	
is	recognised	by	the	members	of	the	different	social	worlds,	which	
can	take	very	diverse	forms:	the	malleable	object	which	can	be	
shaped	by	each	and	every	one;	the	library	object	from	which	each	
individual	can	take	what	he	or	she	needs;	the	object	which	can	be	
either	simplified	(abstraction),	allowing	us	to	ignore	it.	

(Trompette	and	Vinck	2009:5)	

	 While	boundary	objects	have	different	meanings	in	the	different	
worlds	of	heterogeneous	actors,	different	groups	can	recognize	those	
meanings	because	they	are	still	sufficiently	structured	around	a	common	
goal,	e.g.	to	improve	the	functioning	of	a	global	team	or	to	achieve	a	
shared	business	objective.		The	notion	of	boundary	objects	is	used	to	
describe	how	people	maintain	their	differences	and	their	cooperation	and	
how	they	coordinate	in	space	and	time.		Thus	people	from	different	social	
worlds	are	able	to	negotiate	differences	and	establish	agreement	on	their	
respective	points	of	view.	

	 Researchers	and	practitioners	interested	in	organizations	and	
organization	theory	have	used	the	theory	of	boundary	objects	to	examine	
or	address	questions	of	design,	organizational	learning	and	knowledge	
management,	and	of	particular	interest	to	this	study,	organizational	
change.		Bergman,	Lyytinen,	et	al.	(Bergman,	et	al.	2007)	focused	on	ways	
of	working	using	a	design	ecology	approach,	examining	task,	
organizational	and	political	context	surrounding	design.		They	theorized	
about	how	design	products	can	become	boundary	objects	that	bridge	
functional	knowledge	and	stakeholder	power	gaps	across	different	social	
groups.		They	identified	four	features	of	design	boundary	objects	that	are	
essential:	the	capability	to	create	shared	representation,	to	transform	
design	knowledge,	to	move	people	to	take	action	and	to	legitimize	design	
knowledge,	all	features	that	help	align,	integrate,	and	transform	diverse	
technical	and	domain	knowledge	across	different	work	groups	and	
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coordinate	action	among	stakeholders	who	often	have	power	gaps	in	
organizational	power.		Cacciatore	(2008)	investigated	how	boundary	
objects	can	represent	knowledge	domains	and	facilitate	the	transfer	of	
learning	across	projects.		Similarly,	Carlile	(2002)	explored	how	boundary	
objects	can	be	a	means	of	representing,	learning	about,	and	transforming	
knowledge	to	integrate	it	across	functional	boundaries	in	product	
development,	taking	a	very	pragmatic	approach	with	of	a	view	of	
“knowledge	in	practice”.				Levina	and	Vaast	(2005;	2006)	studied	
information	systems	and	their	artifacts	as	boundary	objects	and	how	
boundary	spanning	emerges	as	a	competence	among	some	people	who	
are	able	to	create	a	new	joint	field	of	practice	that	accommodates	local	
settings	and	diverse	interests.		They	draw	on	Bourdieu’s	practice	theory	
arguing	that	the	production	of	practices	often	involves	their	embodiment	
in	objects.		Boundary	objects	provide	an	opportunity	to	develop	new	
shared	conceptions	of	activity	and	new	ways	of	behaving	and	are	at	the	
heart	of	organizational	transformation	(Macpherson	and	Jones	2008)	.	

	 In	the	case	I	describe	in	this	article,	there	was	no	original	
intention	to	create	a	boundary	object	to	facilitate	change	in	the	global	top	
management.		However,	after	the	research	was	conducted,	new	
conceptions	of	the	global	team	emerged	among	its	members	around	the	
“situational	map”	that	our	research	team	created	to	communicate	results.		
The	practice	of	making	sense	of	the	data	we	had	gathered	in	our	research	
embedded	our	knowledge	of	what	we	thought	as	consultants	would	help	
the	global	team.		We	aimed	to	help	the	team	transform	itself	from	a	
collection	of	individuals	working	on	various	aspects	of	an	organizational	
goal	to	a	team	with	members	who	had	common	knowledge	and	
understanding	of	their	current	situation	and	who	could	develop	together	
their	shared	transformational	goal	and	new	practices	over	time	to	achieve	
it.		The	next	section	of	this	article	details	the	situation	faced	by	the	global	
team	before	the	members	began	their	transformational	work.	

	

The	Situation	

A	large	German	company,	hereafter	called	The	Company,	decided	it	
wanted	to	get	into	the	emerging	market	for	home	healthcare	based	on	
digital	technologies.		The	Company	already	had	a	division	in	another	part	
of	Europe	that	was	in	the	emergency	response	end	of	the	business.			That	
division	created	home	technologies,	for	example,	that	enabled	the	elderly	
or	homebound	chronically	ill	to	call	an	emergency	team	for	help	just	by	
pushing	a	button.		The	company	acquired	two	competing	companies	in	
the	United	States	that	were	based	on	both	coasts	and	that	had	
complementary	technologies	using	internet-based	communication	to	
share	patients’	vital	signs	and	health	status	with	physicians	and	other	
care	providers,	and	set	up	an	office	in	London	that	was	responsible	
primarily	for	marketing	the	company’s	products.		A	marketing	office	was	
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also	established	in	Germany.	The	west	coast	office	became	the	company	
headquarters	led	by	a	German	CEO	and	a	team	of	experts	who	were	
responsible	for	developing	the	primary	home	health	device	that	would	
incorporate	the	best	of	the	merged	organization’s	technologies	using	
sound,	clinically	based	patient	health	data.	

	 The	CEO	was	an	MD	who	had	practiced	in	a	hospital	setting	doing	
both	clinical	work	and	research.		He	left	this	practice	to	assume	a	role	as	a	
consultant	in	the	health	care	area	for	a	large	global	firm.		He	had	a	very	
successful	10-year	career	as	a	healthcare	consultant	and	wanted	to	try	his	
hand	at	running	a	company.		He	did	not	have	a	business	background,	
other	than	what	he	had	picked	up	in	his	consulting	role,	but	he	had	
confidence	in	his	ability	to	lead,	especially	in	the	healthcare	industry	
where	he	had	considerable	expertise	and	had	advised	other	companies	
about	how	to	become	profitable	or	develop	an	organizational	structure	
and	processes	that	would	contribute	to	their	success.			

	 When	the	opportunity	to	join	The	Company	arose,	he	took	it.		
When	he	was	officially	on	board,	he	lobbied	for	the	merging	of	the	
emergency	response	business	with	the	newly	formed	Healthcare	Division,	
and	with	reluctance,	The	Company	agreed	to	his	proposal	because	they	
had	confidence	in	his	expertise.		Over	his	first	few	months	as	CEO,	he	
created	a	management	team	of	about	18	top	experts	in	sales,	technology	
development,	clinical	research,	manufacturing,	and	finance,	and	
appointed	one	of	his	former	associates	from	the	consulting	firm	as	his	
chief	of	staff	and	operations	officer.		The	team	included	people	who	had	
been	leaders	in	the	acquired	companies	that	had	been	merged	to	form	the	
new	Healthcare	Division	and	brought	in	others	from	the	outside.		Most	of	
the	companies	employees	in	product	development	were	based	on	the	
west	coast	where	the	new	Division’s	primary	technology	offering	had	
been	developed	and	would	continue	to	be	based.		The	technology	had	
been	created	with	venture	capital	money	and	had	been	quite	successful	in	
getting	large	long-term	contracts,	so	The	Company	thought	it	had	the	best	
potential	to	lead	the	Division’s	growth.			

	 However,	after	only	18	months	of	operation,	the	CEO	realized	that	
his	top	management	team	was	floundering.		The	Company	called	into	
question	the	Division’s	direction	because	it	was	not	producing	the	
projected	or	expected	results	in	the	marketplace.		The	CEO	was	hearing	
rumors	about	employee	dissatisfaction,	too,	and	had	a	human	resources	
survey	conducted	to	get	feedback	from	employees	around	the	globe.		He	
was	surprised	to	learn	that	people	did	not	have	confidence	in	the	
Division’s	leadership.		Morale	was	low.		The	CEO	was	aware	of	discontent	
among	the	experts	on	his	leadership	team	as	well.		In	particular,	there	
was	tension	between	the	technology	lead,	who	was	a	lead	innovator	of	the	
technology	offering	in	the	Palo	Alto	company	before	it	was	acquired,	and	
the	clinical	lead,	who	was	an	MD	consultant	based	in	another	country.		
The	rift	cascaded	throughout	the	rest	of	the	organization	and	led	to	an	“us	
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versus	them”	mentality	between	the	technology	group	and	the	clinical	
group	in	the	Division.	The	sales	people	around	in	Europe	and	the	U.S.	
were	not	cooperating	well	with	each	other	either.		The	CEO	also	knew	
that	many	on	the	leadership	team	were	questioning	the	role	of	his	Chief	of	
Staff	as	well	as	the	role	of	the	U.S.	marketing	lead,	a	German	executive	
who	was	brought	in	to	lead	the	U.S.	sales	effort.		The	CEO	decided	that	a	
change	at	the	top	was	necessary	to	transform	both	the	direction	the	
business	was	headed	as	well	as	the	overall	culture	of	the	company	to	
become	more	positive,	cooperative,	and	synergistic.			

	 The	CEO	hired	a	training	and	consulting	firm	that	The	Company	
has	employed	successfully	in	the	past	to	help	in	similar	situations.		The	
consulting	firm	created	a	three-person	team,	of	which	I	was	a	part,	to	
work	with	the	CEO	on	the	creation	of	a	change	plan,	beginning	with	the	
global	top	management	team.	

	

Developing	the	change	solution	

The	change	solution	process	was	co-designed	by	the	CEO	and	our	
consulting	team	using	two	approaches	as	a	guide:		transformational	
leadership	(Bass	and	Riggio	2006;	Bass	1999)and	global	teaming	process	
principles	(Gluesing	1998;	Gluesing,	et	al.	2003;	Gluesing	and	Gibson	
2004).		In	an	assessment	about	six	months	prior	to	our	consulting	
engagement,	a	human	resources	consulting	and	assessment	firm	
conducted	a	survey	with	all	the	employees	in	the	Healthcare	Division	to	
assess	morale	and	the	perceptions	employees	had	of	the	effectiveness	of	
their	leaders.		The	results	were	not	encouraging.		Employees	believed	the	
leadership	team	did	not	provide	adequate	direction	or	inspire	employees	
to	contribute.		They	thought	the	Division’s	mission	was	unclear	and	that	
the	leadership	team	members	were	often	in	conflict	with	one	another.		
Therefore,	when	the	Division	hired	our	consulting	group	to	help	improve	
the	performance	of	the	leadership	team,	they	asked	that	one	of	our	team	
members	be	an	expert	in	transformation	leadership.		Transformational	
leaders	inspire	employees	to	look	beyond	their	own	self-interest	for	the	
good	of	the	company	and	achieve	these	results	by	providing	vision	and	a	
sense	of	mission	that	instill	pride	and	gains	respect	and	trust.	Based	on	
the	findings	of	a	series	of	surveys	and	on	clinical	and	case	evidence,	Bass	
(1999)	has	determined	that	transformational	leaders	are	good	at	
communication	their	expectations,	and	they	use	symbols	to	focus	
employees	efforts	and	communicate	their	desires.		They	also	promote	
careful	problem	solving	through	rational	consideration	and	treat	
employees	as	individuals,	coaching	and	advising	employees	to	use	their	
intelligence		

	 The	results	of	the	human	resources	assessment	also	indicated	that	
the	leadership	team	had	a	lack	of	alignment,	causing	employees	
confusion.		Employees	also	did	not	believe	the	top	management	team	
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members	were	available	to	them	to	advise	when	they	encountered	
conflicting	directives	coming	from	different	leaders.		To	address	these	
issues,	our	consulting	team	drew	on	research	about	designing	and	
forming	global	teams	for	effectiveness.		Gluesing	and	Gibson	(2004)		

Determined	in	a	review	of	research	on	global	teaming	processes	
that	no	matter	what	the	type	of	global	team	an	organization	creates,	the	
complexity	the	team	faces	in	meeting	its	objective	can	be	characterized	
along	five	different	dimensions:	task,	context,	people,	time	and	
technology.	They	discuss	these	five	dimensions	and	how	they	interact	
with	one	another	to	contribute	to	complexity	in	global	teams	and	provide	
a	series	of	suggested	actions	for	designing	global	teams	to	help	manage	
complexity.		Our	consulting	team	drew	on	these	suggestions	in	working	
with	the	Division	to	design	a	change	solution	for	the	top	management	
team.	

	 The	change	process	was	to	be	implemented	in	a	three-phase	
process:		Phase	1:	An	assessment	of	the	current	situation,	Phase	2:	A	
leadership	workshop	to	develop	an	action	plan	based	on	the	assessment	
results,	and	Phase	3:	Ongoing	coaching	of	the	leadership	team	in	the	
implementation	of	the	action	plan.	

	 The	Phase	1	assessment	involved	multiple	methods,	both	
qualitative	and	quantitative.		In	other	words,	it	was	a	mixed	methods,	
ethnographic	approach	to	get	as	broad	and	holistic	a	picture	as	possible	of	
the	Healthcare	Division’s	current	situation	in	order	to	make	informed	
recommendations	to	the	leadership	team	about	how	to	proceed	with	a	
cultural	change	plan.		We	began	by	examining	company	documents	that	
described	the	expertise	of	the	leadership	team	and	their	backgrounds,	
presentations	given	by	the	CEO	at	“all	hands	meetings”,	and	other	
documents	that	might	offer	clues	about	varying	cultures	or	management	
approaches	that	were	being	merged	together	to	create	the	Division.		We	
also	created	an	ethnographic	history	along	a	timeline	to	portray	major	
events	that	might	have	had	an	influence	on	the	current	state.	

	 Next,	we	began	a	series	of	informal	conversations	with	the	CEO	
and	his	Chief	of	Staff,	and	they	introduced	us	to	the	entire	leadership	
team.		The	introductions	took	place	in	face-to-face	and	virtual	meetings,	
because	the	leadership	team	of	eighteen	people	was	globally	dispersed	in	
various	European	locations,	the	U.S.,	Canada,	and	South	America,	meeting	
only	once	a	quarter	in	face-to-face	sessions.		Our	research	team	sat	in	on	
weekly	meetings	over	a	three-month	period.		I	was	usually	in	the	
meetings	on	the	west	coast	with	the	CEO	and	the	leaders	based	at	the	
headquarters	office,	and	my	colleagues	participated	virtually.		One	of	my	
research	colleagues	and	I	also	participated	in	the	leadership	meetings	
from	Germany.		WebEx	was	the	communication	technology	preferred	by	
the	leadership	team,	but	collaboration	was	limited	to	audio	and	document	
sharing;	there	was	no	video	conferencing.		We	learned	quite	a	lot	about	
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the	team	dynamics	by	watching	and	listening	to	their	interactions,	paying	
attention	especially	to	the	decision-making	process	because	complaints	
about	the	lack	of	decision-making	or	leadership	direction	were	prevalent	
in	the	employee	survey	feedback	and	in	the	conversations	with	the	
members	of	the	leadership	team.		We	transcribed	our	field	notes	of	the	
meetings	so	that	we	could	share	and	analyze	them.	

	 While	we	were	proceeding	with	the	document	analysis	and	the	
ongoing	observations,	we	conducted	about	30	interviews	with	all	
eighteen	of	the	leadership	team	members	and	many	of	their	direct	
reports	to	get	a	better	idea	of	people’s	perceptions	of	the	challenges	
facing	the	leadership	team	and	to	learn	their	ideas	about	what	needed	to	
be	done	to	turn	things	around.		The	interviews	were	conducted	in	the	U.S.	
and	in	Europe	and	almost	all	of	them	were	face-to-face.		We	interviewed	
one	team	member	via	Skype	and	two	via	phone.		Each	interview	lasted	
about	an	hour	and	half.		We	had	the	interviews	transcribed	for	analysis.	

	 In	addition	to	the	observations	and	the	interviews,	we	conducted	
an	online	global	teaming	survey	to	assess	people’s	understanding	of	the	
leadership	team’s	mission	and	objectives,	the	team’s	communication	
processes,	including	the	use	of	technology,	the	characteristics	of	the	
members	and	nature	of	the	relationships	among	the	team	members,	and	
the	characteristics	of	the	team’s	working	contexts	or	work	locations.		The	
survey	included	both	closed	and	open-ended	questions	and	was	
administered	company-wide	with	a	response	rate	of	72%.	

	

The	Research	results	“Map”	becomes	a	boundary	object	

Our	consulting	team	gathered	all	the	documents,	interview	transcripts,	
observation	notes,	and	survey	data	together	in	a	qualitative	data	analysis	
software	package.		I	took	the	lead	on	the	analysis,	but	all	three	of	us	on	the	
team	worked	together	over	a	period	of	three	days	to	make	sense	of	the	
results	and	to	compile	our	research	report	for	presentation	to	the	
leadership	team	and	conclude	our	Phase	I	assessment,	which	had	taken	
approximately	four	months.		It	was	during	this	sensemaking	process	that	
the	three	of	us	created	a	network	map	of	our	research	results.		We	
followed	a	Grounded	Theory	(Straus	and	Corbin	1990)	approach,	working	
inductively	in	analyzing	the	data,	examining	conditions,	action	strategies,	
and	consequences.		I	had	begun	the	map	and	presented	it	to	my	other	two	
research	team	members.		Then	together,	based	on	the	coded	interview	
data,	document	analysis,	and	notes	from	our	observations,	a	systems	view	
of	the	current	state	of	the	Division	emerged.		We	had	our	boundary	object,	
and	the	first	notion	of	how	we	might	use	this	map	not	only	to	
communicate	our	research	results	to	the	top	management	team	but	also	
how	the	map	might	serve	as	a	sensemaking	device	for	the	team	in	our	
Phase	2	Workshop.		At	the	start	of	our	research	process	and	even	in	the	
analysis	and	interpretation	of	the	data,	we	did	not	set	out	intentionally	to	
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create	the	map.	It	began	as	a	rough	starting	point	for	me	to	transfer	what	I	
had	learned	in	analyzing	the	data	to	my	other	two	team	members.		As	we	
worked	together,	we	realized	how	useful	the	map	was	to	our	
sensemaking	and	especially	as	an	emerging	embodiment	of	our	
interpretations	and	development	of	shared	understanding	across	our	
disciplinary	boundaries.	

	 Etienne	Wenger	(2000)in	his	work	on	communities	of	practice	
specifies	that	the	notion	of	boundary	object	can	be	broken	down	into	four	
dimensions:	

1. Abstraction:	it	facilitates	dialogue	between	worlds	

2. Multi-tasking:	several	activities	or	practices	are	possible	

3. Modularity:	different	parts	of	the	object	can	serve	as	a	
basis	for	dialogue	between	actors	

4. Standardization	of	the	information	contained	in	the	object:	
rendering	the	information	interpretable.	

	 The	map	of	the	Healthcare	Division’s	current	state	was	a	
boundary	object	as	defined	by	Wenger.		It	was	an	abstraction	of	the	
relationships	we	found	in	analyzing	the	data	and	could	help	us	facilitate	a	
workshop	that	would	span	the	social	worlds	of	the	top	management	team	
members,	as	it	had	done	for	our	consulting	team.		Starr	and	Greisemer	
(1989)	called	this	type	of	map	an	ideal	type	that	does	not	specifically	
describe	the	details	of	any	one	locality	or	thing,	but	one	that	is	abstracted	
from	all	domains	and	that	works	for	everyone	because	they	can	translate	
it	into	relevant	practices	in	their	own	social	worlds.		We	could	envision	
using	the	map	in	different	ways,	breaking	it	into	three	modules	that	could	
serve	as	the	starting	point	for	different	groups	in	our	planned	workshop.		
The	information	contained	in	the	map	was	standardized	and	reflected	the	
shared	terminology	and	language	we	had	heard	our	interviewees	use	as	
they	described	their	experiences	at	the	Division	and	with	the	top	
management	team.		It	believed	it	would	be	easy	for	everyone	involved	to	
interpret	the	information	contained	in	the	map	and	use	it	in	determining	
the	actions	needed	to	change	the	way	the	top	management	team	had	been	
working.			

	 Figure	1	is	the	full	map1	that	our	consulting	team	presented	to	the	
top	management	team	in	our	Phase	2	Workshop,	designed	to	
communicate	the	research	results	and	work	together	with	the	members	
of	the	team	to	develop	an	action	plan	to	improve	their	performance	and	
that	of	the	Healthcare	Division	as	a	whole.		We	used	a	PowerPoint	version	
of	the	map	at	the	CEO’s	suggestion	and	to	conform	to	the	standardized	
format	for	their	quarterly	meetings,	while	preserving	the	nature	of	our	

																																																								
1	The	map	excludes	any	information	that	could	identify	the	Division	or	its	
employees	to	preserve	confidentiality.	



                                        Gluesing	/	Using	Boundary	Objects	to	Facilitate	Culture	Change		

	 41	

ethnographic	approach	and	grounded	theory	methodology.	

	

Map	of	The	Healthcare	Division’s	Situation	

Figure	1:	The	Map	of	the	Healthcare	Division’s	Situation	depicts	the	
results	of	the	research	conducted	in	Phase	I	of	the	change	process	and	
became	a	boundary	object	for	shared	sensemaking	and	developing	
actions	for	change	to	improve	performance.	
	

	 The	map	provides	an	overview	of	the	Division’s	situation	from	an	
ecological	perspective	showing	how	the	conditions	of	complexity	in	the	
healthcare	technology	industry	context	were	enacted	by	the	top	
management	team,	and	how	their	actions	to	cope	with	their	situation	
created	a	lack	of	alignment	among	the	top	management	team	members	
which	then	led	to	low	employee	morale	and	a	host	of	undesirable	
consequences.		The	map	depicts	three	distinct	modules:		1)	the	
complexity	of	the	healthcare	technology	industry;	2)	the	strategies	
undertaken	by	the	global	top	management	team	to	cope	with	this	
complexity;	3)	and	the	consequences	of	these	strategies	for	the	top	
management	team	and	the	organization	as	a	whole.		At	the	bottom	right	of	
the	map	is	a	legend	that	explains	the	color-coding	of	the	arrows	depicting	
conditions,	action	strategies,	and	consequences.		Our	consulting	team	
presented	an	interpretation	of	the	map	to	the	top	management	team:	

1) Complexity	–	Diverse	regulations	and	operating	models	for	
delivery	of	services,	particularly	those	involving	communication	
technologies	that	facilitated	interaction	between	providers	and	
patients,	characterized	the	healthcare	marketplace	in	which	the	
Division	was	embedded.		The	Division	was	developing	
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healthcare	communication	technologies	in	multiple	countries,	
each	with	its	own	unique	requirements.		In	addition,	the	
company	served	a	diverse	base	of	customers,	ranging	from	
governmental	agencies	to	clinicians	in	private	practice.		The	
Division’s	progressive	approach	and	Silicon	Valley-like	
preference	for	rapid	innovation	and	few	rules	were	often	at	
odds	with	the	expectations	and	norms	of	The	Company,	which	
was	well	established	with	standardized	process	and	procedures	
everyone	was	required	to	follow.		The	Company	created	
Healthcare	Division	through	a	series	of	mergers	and	
acquisitions	of	existing	smaller	companies,	some	of	them	
previous	competitors,	and	each	of	them	with	company	cultures	
that	were	very	different.		The	diverse	ways	of	working	inside	
the	Division	and	norms	for	interacting	with	the	marketplace	
contributed	to	the	complexity.		There	was	also	a	great	deal	of	
marketplace	uncertainty	and	volatility	because	the	healthcare	
communication	technology	industry	was	relatively	new	and	
there	were	many	entrants	in	the	industry	with	no	dominant	
product	design.		Because	of	this	uncertainty	and	continual	flux,	
the	top	management	team	had	difficulty	understanding	the	
market,	which	led	to	a	lack	of	business	success.		There	was	
conflict	in	the	team	between	short-	and	long-term	goals	and	a	
resulting	lack	of	product	management,	which	in	turn	led	to	
product	problems	and	an	ultimate	lack	of	confidence	in	the	
business.	

2) Global	Top	Management	Team	Strategies	–	To	address	the	
complexity	in	the	marketplace,	the	global	top	management	
team,	under	the	direction	of	the	CEO,	engaged	in	several	action	
strategies,	most	of	which	had	proven	to	be	ineffective.		When	
the	CEO	came	on	board	he	recruited	a	group	of	experts	from	
different	disciplines	and	regions	of	the	world	to	form	his	global	
top	management	team.		They	represented	finance,	information	
technology,	clinical	medicine,	marketing,	and	operations	in	
multiple	countries.		Each	team	member	had	substantial	
experience	and	a	strong,	positive	reputation	in	his	or	her	
respective	fields	of	expertise.		The	CEO,	because	the	company	
was	fairly	new,	adopted	a	hands-on	management	style	and	
micromanaged	the	top	management	team.		He	also	required	his	
team	members	to	do	detailed	analysis	prior	to	making	any	
decisions.		The	team	was	large,	18	people,	because	the	CEO	felt	
he	needed	to	have	all	the	expertise	on	the	team	to	stay	on	top	of	
the	volatile	marketplace.		All	members	of	the	global	team	
strongly	believed	in	the	healthcare	vision	and	mission	of	the	
Division,	which	was	a	driving	force	behind	their	desire	to	find	a	
better	way	to	work	together	as	a	team	and	improve	the	
performance	of	the	Division.	
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3) Lack	of	Alignment/Fragmentation	–	While	the	strategies	
adopted	by	the	top	management	team	to	achieve	success	in	the	
marketplace	made	sense	to	the	CEO	and	his	team	members,	
they	had	unanticipated	negative	consequences.		There	was	a	
great	deal	of	cultural	diversity	among	the	team	members,	both	
national	and	occupational,	and	because	of	the	volatility	and	
resultant	uncertainty	in	the	marketplace,	the	team	members	
were	constantly	traveling	and	had	no	time	to	engage	in	any	
team	building	to	develop	alignment	and	shared	understanding	
of	the	Division’s	vision	and	mission.		The	frequent	travels	also	
meant	the	managers	often	were	unavailable	to	employees	for	
direction	and	problem	solving.		The	expertise	among	the	team	
members	as	competent	and	skilled	individuals	was	invaluable	
in	building	the	quality	products,	but	it	also	came	with	a	
downside.		The	team	members	all	had	strong	personalities	and	
a	focus	on	their	own	personal	success	to	maintain	their	
reputations.		The	large	size	of	the	team	also	led	to	the	formation	
of	subgroups	in	the	team	and	functional	silos.		Consequently,	
there	was	unresolved	conflict	among	the	top	management	team	
members,	a	lack	of	decision-making,	frequent	
miscommunication	and	misunderstanding,	unclear	roles	and	
responsibilities,	a	lack	of	transparency	and	unclear	processes	
for	employees	to	follow.		Among	employees	morale	was	
understandably	low.	They	had	a	lack	of	trust	in	management	
and	lack	of	engagement	in	their	work.		Employee	turnover	was	
high.		Employees	had	a	high	workload	and	were	often	over-
committed	on	projects,	but	at	the	same	time	there	was	a	lack	of	
focus	and	lack	of	execution	and	implementation	due	to	the	
unclear	processes	and	poor	and	often	conflicting	direction	for	
their	managers.	

	 It	is	not	difficult	to	understand	why	the	Division	believed	they	
were	in	trouble	and	that	the	top	management	team	needed	to	change	if	
they	were	to	achieve	success	in	the	marketplace.	There	were	many	
questions	and	comments	about	the	map.		The	most	striking	among	them	
was	a	comment	from	the	director	of	engineering	who	exclaimed	that	it	
was	the	first	time	he	had	a	full	picture	of	what	was	going	on	in	the	
Division	and	why.		Other	team	members	agreed,	saying	they	all	knew	
about	their	own	piece	of	the	Division	but	did	not	have	this	system’s	view	
and	understanding	of	the	connections	between	their	actions	and	the	
consequences	for	both	the	global	top	management	team	and	the	Division.		
In	all	the	team’s	virtual	work,	in	their	regular	WebEx	meetings,	and	
quarterly	face-to-face	meetings,	they	had	been	so	focused	on	location	
reports,	on	solving	immediate	problems	related	to	one	group	or	another,	
mired	in	details	and	faced	with	deadlines,	that	they	had	never	put	all	the	
pieces	together	to	form	an	overall	picture	of	the	organization’s	situation.		
Unexpectedly,	no	one	questioned	the	validity	of	what	they	had	heard.		My	
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belief	is	that	they	all	could	see	themselves	in	the	map	and	where	able	to	
learn	how	they	all	fit	into	to	the	big	picture		We	supported	our	
presentation	of	the	map	with	quotes	from	the	interviews	and	data	from	
the	survey,	too,	which	helped	reinforce	the	credibility	of	the	map.		
Following	the	presentation	of	these	research	results,	the	next	step	was	to	
facilitate	sensemaking	among	the	top	management	team	members	to	
create	shared	understanding	of	their	situation	that	would	move	them	to	
action.	

	

Facilitating	sensemaking	

The	Phase	1	Workshop	took	place	over	two	and	half	days,	with	all	18	of	
the	top	management	team	members	present	at	the	regular	quarterly	
offsite	meeting	location	in	Palo	Alto,	California.		The	workshop	was	one	
part	of	their	offsite	meeting.		After	our	three-person	team	introduced	the	
map	in	a	PowerPoint	presentation	with	an	open	question	and	answer	
session,	we	divided	the	top	management	team	into	four	working	groups	
and	charged	them	with	making	sense	of	the	map	themselves	and	
developing	actions	to	address	the	issues	as	they	saw	them.			

	 We	used	the	map	as	a	boundary	object	to	facilitate	discussion	and	
sensemaking	among	the	working	groups,	giving	each	of	them	a	two-foot	
by	four-foot	laminated	poster	of	the	map	that	they	placed	on	an	easel	and	
could	examine	closely	and	even	write	notes	on	as	they	discussed	what	
they	had	learned.		The	group	work	was	lively,	and	our	research	team	
moved	from	group	to	group,	answering	questions	of	clarification	about	
the	results	and	the	process,	but	also	pushing	the	groups	to	come	up	with	
what	the	map	meant	to	them.		The	map	as	boundary	object	produced	a	
fluidity	in	the	exchange	of	interpretations	and	meanings	characteristic	of	
the	diverse	ways	of	knowing	that	were	part	of	the	management	team	
members	experiences;	it	provided	opportunities	to	use	inclusive	practices	
to	facilitate	deliberation	(Feldman,	et	al.	2006).	

	 At	the	end	of	the	first	day,	each	group	reported	on	their	progress	
and	the	whole	top	team	management	team	discussed	what	they	heard	
and	learned	from	each	report.		Our	research	team	took	notes	and	worked	
into	the	night	to	merge	and	organize	the	groups’	work	into	a	consolidated	
interpretation	of	the	map.			

	

Achieving	shared	understanding	and	gaining	commitment	

The	second	workshop	day	began	again	with	a	PowerPoint	presentation,	
this	time	with	the	groups’	consolidated	interpretation	of	the	map.		
Nothing	in	the	map	had	changed.		The	groups	had	simply	provided	detail	
and	agreement	about	what	they	had	understood	the	map	to	mean	for	
them	in	their	work.		Following	the	presentation,	our	research	team	
provided	a	copy	of	the	consolidated	interpretation	to	each	member	of	the	
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top	management	team.		As	a	whole,	we	spent	the	first	couple	of	hours	
coming	to	shared	understanding	and	agreement	about	the	interpretation	
and	prioritizing	the	issues	to	be	addressed.		Then	we	moved	on	to	
developing	specific	actions,	this	time	breaking	up	the	whole	team	into	
groups	based	on	a	matching	of	team	members’	expertise	and	interest	with	
the	issues.		By	the	end	of	the	day,	each	team	member	had	taken	
ownership	of	specific	actions	and	committed	to	delivering	by	the	next	
face-to-face	meeting	of	the	top	management	team.			

	 It	was	difficult	for	the	team	members	to	accept	their	personal	
responsibility	for	the	situation	in	which	the	Division	found	itself.		
However,	the	map	made	it	easier	to	see	that	the	problems	were	systemic	
and	not	the	fault	of	any	one	of	them	individually.		They	were	able	to	come	
to	terms	with	what	they	needed	to	do	to	remedy	the	situation,	and	the	
workshop	itself	was	a	team	building	exercise.		The	team	members	had	a	
chance	to	voice	their	own	perspectives,	based	on	their	own	social	worlds	
and	respective	ways	of	knowing,	and	to	be	heard	by	the	others.		The	
deliberations	and	emerging	agreements	about	the	situation	produced	
renewed	commitment	by	the	team	members	to	working	together.		In	fact,	
on	the	concluding	half-day	of	the	workshop,	the	energy	was	high	and	the	
entire	leadership	team	signed	a	document	of	commitment	to	the	
recommendations	they	had	agreed	upon	as	a	group	and	made	a	video	of	
themselves	all	pronouncing	individually	and	as	a	whole	team	“I	will	
change,”	and	“We	will	change”.		This	video	was	posted	on	the	Division’s	
internal	website	for	all	employees	to	see.			

	

Reinforcing	change	

It	was	important	as	part	of	the	change	process	to	take	advantage	of	the	
momentum	achieved	in	the	workshop	and	extend	it	to	achieve	the	goals	
the	top	management	team	had	set	out	for	themselves.		We	continued	our	
work	with	the	team	over	the	next	nine	months	to	reinforce	the	change	
process	by	working	to	help	the	leadership	team	members	become	true	
change	agents	and	by	refining	their	skills	to	lead	change.		However,	as	an	
outside	consulting	team,	we	did	not	have	ultimate	control	over	the	change	
process.	

	

Developing	change	agents		

Following	the	workshop,	we	worked	with	the	CEO	and	various	members	
of	the	top	management	team	to	prepare	them	for	what	would	be	required	
of	them	when	communicating	to	the	Division’s	employees.		They	then	
traveled	to	the	Division’s	different	locations	with	the	laminated	maps	and	
their	action	plans	to	explain	to	the	rest	of	the	organization	what	they	
understood	to	be	the	current	situation	and	what	they	were	going	to	do	
about	it	to	bring	about	positive	change.		They	solicited	additional	input	
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from	employees	at	each	location.		Feedback	from	the	leadership	team	was	
encouraging.		We	learned	that	the	maps	continued	to	serve	as	boundary	
objects	to	achieve	shared	understanding	of	the	Division’s	situation.		
Employees	felt	their	concerns	had	been	heard	and	that	something	was	
going	to	change	for	the	better	in	the	top	management	team	

	

Refining	skills	to	lead	change	

In	addition	to	the	traveling	presentations,	the	CEO	proceeded	with	Phase	
2	of	the	change	process,	the	360	leadership	assessments	and	the	
individual	coaching	for	members	of	the	leadership	team	in	
transformational	leadership.		Our	consulting	team	administered	
leadership	assessments	with	everyone	on	the	leadership	team	and	
scheduled	one-hour	individual	coaching	sessions	based	on	the	results.		
The	leadership	assessments	were	met	positively,	but	they	ultimately	did	
not	have	as	much	impact	as	we	thought	they	would	because	the	
leadership	team	changed	dramatically	in	the	next	few	months.	

	 Phase	3	of	our	change	process	turned	out	to	be	not	the	ongoing	
coaching	we	anticipated	but	another	workshop,	this	time	in	Europe,	to	
discuss	the	progress	of	the	actions	the	team	had	decided	to	implement	
earlier	and	to	make	some	announcements	about	changes	in	the	
leadership	team.		Our	consulting	team	was	asked	once	again	to	facilitate	
this	process.	

	 One	of	the	recommendations	our	consulting	team	had	made	(we	
kept	our	own	recommendations	to	just	four	or	five	because	we	wanted	
the	team	to	develop	their	own	and	take	responsibility	for	them)	was	to	
limit	the	size	of	the	top	management	team	to	a	core	of	five	people	to	
reduce	the	complexity	of	their	teamwork.		The	team	decided	to	take	us	up	
on	this	recommendation,	and	several	people	on	the	team	would	no	longer	
be	part	of	the	top	management	team	going	forward.		All,	even	those	who	
were	not	going	to	be	part	of	the	core	team,	accepted	this	announcement	
eagerly	just	to	be	done	with	the	contention	and	the	difficulties	of	working	
to	manage	the	complexities	of	both	a	large	global	team	and	an	uncertain	
marketplace.	

	 This	last	workshop,	nine	months	after	the	start	of	our	culture	
change	project	began	the	end	of	our	engagement	with	the	Division.		There	
were	a	few	more	informal	chats	with	the	CEO	and	some	of	the	members	of	
the	team,	but	the	leadership	team	was	on	their	own	in	implementing	
change	after	the	workshop.		It	is	difficult	to	assess	how	well	the	change	
process	has	gone	since	our	consulting	team	disengaged	and	the	Board	of	
Directors	and	The	Company	took	many	of	the	subsequent	actions,	out	of	
our	purview	or	influence.		However,	we	do	know	that	the	CEO,	his	Chief	of	
Staff,	and	the	engineering	technology	lead	are	no	longer	with	the	Division.		
The	Company	had	challenged	the	Division	at	the	time	we	began	our	
engagement	to	produce	results	or	be	disbanded.		Since	the	Division	is	still	
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in	business,	something	must	have	gone	right	for	them.		It	is	difficult	to	
know	what	has	led	to	the	turnaround,	but	I	suspect	that	removing	the	
CEO	who	had	a	tendency	to	micromanage,	the	elimination	of	the	
contentious	relationship	between	the	engineering	lead	and	the	clinical	
lead,	and	the	creation	of	a	much	smaller	and	manageable	leadership	team	
who	could	take	decisions	much	more	rapidly	and	clearly	in	the	face	of	flux	
in	the	marketplace,	have	contributed	to	the	Division’s	continuation.	

	

Concluding	thoughts	

While	the	map	as	a	boundary	object	originated	as	a	co-creation	among	the	
three	of	us	in	the	multi-disciplinary	consulting	team	as	a	way	to	
commonly	understand	our	research	results	and	present	them,	it	also	
served	the	same	kind	of	sensemaking	function	among	the	diverse	social	
worlds	and	localities	that	comprised	the	Division	through	a	process	of	
discovery	and	analysis	during	the	workshop.		It	was	a	risk	to	introduce	
our	map	of	the	current	situation	as	boundary	object,	because	it	was	
created	by	outside	consultants	and	not	arrived	at	by	the	members	of	the	
top	management	team.		It	could	have	easily	been	rejected.		It	is	my	belief	
that	because	we	took	an	ethnographic	approach	in	conducting	the	
research	and	created	an	emic	representation	in	the	map	itself	using	the	
language	of	the	community,	the	team	members	felt	they	also	participated	
in	the	co-creation	of	the	boundary	object.		During	the	two-day	workshop	
they	were	effectively	able	to	see	a	unifying	picture	of	their	organization	
that	also	depicted	their	diverse	perspectives	about	their	difficult	
situation.		They	made	the	map	their	own.		The	members	belonging	to	
different	social	worlds	were	able	then	to	use	this	picture	to	create	a	set	of	
actions	tailored	to	their	different	locations	but	consistent	with	a	shared	
understanding	of	the	situation	and	a	common	goal	that	they	themselves	
had	arrive	at	and	that	cut	across	organizational	boundaries.		What	
originated	as	a	representation	of	research	results	became	a	boundary	
object	for	the	top	management	team	and	also	for	the	organization	as	the	
team	members	took	the	map	to	their	own	localities.		It	was	a	standardized	
way	of	achieving	a	common	picture	of	the	organization’s	situation	and	
creating	localized	actions	to	improve	it.	

	 What	could	we	as	a	consulting	team	have	done	differently	to	
further	the	implementation	of	change?		Not	much,	in	my	opinion.		Because	
we	were	outside	consultants,	we	could	not	take	ownership	of	the	change	
effort.		We	could	only	provide	insight	and	facilitation.		The	engagement	
and	the	ownership	had	to	come	from	the	people	in	the	top	management	
team.		They	did	take	ownership	of	the	assessment	results	and	plan	some	
actions	to	alter	the	current	situation	to	move	it	toward	the	type	of	
company	and	culture	they	desired.		Fluctuations	outside	the	Division,	
including	imperatives	presented	by	The	Company	as	parent,	took	the	
team	in	different	directions	beyond	our	control,	and	even	that	of	the	top	
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management	team.		The	CEO,	although	he	was	a	healthcare	expert,	was	
probably	the	wrong	person	for	the	job.		He	and	The	Company	eventually	
recognized	that,	and	he	left	the	Division.		Change	did	happen,	and	some	of	
the	major	recommendations	we	had	made	did	get	implemented,	primarily	
the	reduction	in	size	of	the	leadership	team.		There	is	only	so	much	
outside	consultants	can	do	to	create	change.		They	must	work	through	the	
members	of	the	organization,	and	there	are	always	many	factors	outside	
the	control	of	everyone	involved	in	a	change	process.		Perhaps	we	need	to	
consider	what	success	means	and	how	it	should	be	judged	in	varying	
situations.		Full	implementation	of	a	change	plan	is	not	necessarily	the	
best	measure	of	success.	

	 I	consider	the	change	process	itself	to	be	a	success,	as	far	as	we	
could	take	it,	particularly	in	our	discovery	and	use	of	the	situation	map	as	
a	boundary	object.		It	worked	well	for	us	as	our	consulting	team	made	
sense	of	the	research	results.		Our	consulting	team	worked	well	together	
and	had	very	positive	relationships	with	everyone	on	the	top	
management	team	using	a	co-creation	approach.		The	workshops	
themselves,	and	the	map	as	boundary	object,	helped	the	leadership	team	
developed	a	shared	understanding	of	the	current	situation	and	frame	of	
reference	for	creating	actions	to	change	it	and	accountability	for	these	
actions.		Serving	as	facilitators	more	than	as	consultants	with	the	answers	
contributed	to	the	cooperative	relationship	we	shared	with	our	client.		
The	assessment	process	and	the	workshops	were	all	developed	
collaboratively	with	the	CEO	and	varying	members	of	the	leadership	
team,	particularly	the	Chief	of	Staff.		Being	honest	about	what	we	learned	
in	the	assessment	was	critical,	as	was	the	CEO’s	and	the	leadership	team’s	
acceptance	of	the	results.		Without	that,	we	could	not	have	moved	
forward	with	any	of	actions.		The	team’s	commitment	to	their	mission	
was	also	an	important	aspect	of	change	implementation.		The	team	
members	truly	believed	in	what	they	were	doing	and	were	committed	to	
making	the	Division	work.		Engagement	like	this	is	key	to	successfully	
implementing	change.	

	 There	are	only	two	alternative	approaches	that	I	believe	we	might	
have	employed	in	our	own	consulting	effort.		First,	it	would	have	been	
helpful	to	learn	more	about	The	Company’s	view.		All	our	information	was	
second	hand,	filtered	through	the	CEO	and	others	on	the	team,	
particularly	the	engineering	lead.		Second,	the	team	badly	needed	some	
training	in	global	teaming	processes.		They	could	have	used	a	permanent	
facilitator.		The	Chief	of	Staff	had	assumed	this	role,	but	he	was	not	
particularly	good	at	it.		We	might	have	pushed	more	for	this	training	in	
hindsight.		Nonetheless,	the	leadership	team	was	indeed	too	large,	
creating	unnecessary	complexity.		If	we	could	have	stayed	on	as	
consultants	following	the	reduction	in	team	size,	it	would	have	been	
worthwhile	to	do	some	global	team	training	and	facilitation,	especially	
around	strategies	for	managing	complexity.	
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